
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

368TH FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, May 31st, 2005 at 7:15 p.m.

In the Board Room, #342, Board Room, 2000 Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. R. Marentette



Ms. C. Melnyk






Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Ms. M. Urquhart




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams



Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff Observer



Mr. M. Benoit, Chair, Business and Technology, Thames 



Campus




Ms. S. Bezaire, Financial Services




Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. E. P. Chant, Editor, Saint Student Newspaper




Ms. D. Church, Director, Curriculum and Program Design




Ms. G. Cross, Faculty Observer




Mr. D. France, General Manager, Student Representative 



Council and President of the St. Clair Alumni Association



Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems




Dr. L. Kanary, Vice-President, Innovation & Technology 



Development




Mr. S. Keats, President, Student Athletic Association




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services




Ms. S. Sharon, Registrar




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair Foundation




Mr. S. Taylor, President, Thames Students Incorporated



Ms. M. Urquhart, Outgoing President, Student Representative 


Council




Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council, 



Observer




Mr. J. Wilson, Director, Continuing Education


ABSENT:





Mr. V. Marcotte




Ms. C. Pare

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Jim Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


The Chair announced that arrangements had been made, as requested, by the Board, to tour the Waterfront Villa facility, formerly Villa Marie Nursing Home, to see first hand how the building was retrofitted for use as a student residence.  The President indicated that the Board would meet in the lobby at 5:00 pm. and carpool to the Waterfront Villa.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest



The Chair announced to the Board that Item 5.3 Board Volunteer 
Recruitment Update was moved to the In-Camera Agenda which preceded 
the Full Board Meeting.  


With the approval of both the SRC and TSI the Chair moved that 
Item 5.1 the 2005 – 2006 Budget be changed from an “information” to 
an “approval” item.



A Board member noted that Item 4.3 should have read Granting of 
an Honorary Diploma.



Hearing no declaration of conflict of interest it was therefore;






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve






the agenda as amended.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the April 26, 2005 Full Board Meeting



After calling for any omissions or deletions to these minutes and 
hearing none, it was therefore;






RESOLVED THAT the minutes of






the April 26, 2005 Full Board 






meeting be approved as circulated.

3.0 Constituent Reports 


 Local 137, Support Staff



Ms. Abbott reported to the Board that Chartwells Foods have 


been awarded the contract for food services in the cafeterias at 


both Windsor and Chatham campuses.  The current Aramark 



employees will be kept on under the new management.




Ms. Abbott also announced the visit of OPSEU President, 


Leah Casselman and members of the Support Staff Bargaining Team.  

The guests will tour the Windsor and Chatham campuses on June 


29th 2005 and meet with staff.  There will be a barbeque held during 

the lunch hours for socializing.



In addition she announced that both Mr. M. Seguin and Ms. 


F. Lang recently received the WOHIS (Windsor 
Occupational Health 

and Service award) for their efforts in workplace health and safety.  


Ms. Abbott also thanked College Administration, on behalf of 



support staff, for providing an office from which Mr. Seguin could 


perform duties in the area of health and safety.  It was noted by Ms. 


Abbott that Ms. Lang has also successfully completed an in-depth 


program in health and safety sponsored by OPSEU.



Ms. Abbott also reminded the Board members that contract 


negotiations are still underway in hopes of coming to a mutually 


agreed upon contract before the August 31, 2005 current 



contract expiration date.


Student Athletic Association



Mr. Keats announced he is currently working on the 



intramural sports that will be available to students in the fall.  He 


added that he attended a conference recently at Georgian College 


that has provided him with additional knowledge to run successful 


intramural activities.  He also learned various methods of attracting 


students to participate in these activities throughout their college 


years.



Alumni Association



Mr. France invited those present to purchase tickets and come 

to the St. Clair College Alumni Annual Lobsterfest, on Friday, June 


24, 2005, at the Place Concorde, 7515 Forest Glade Drive.  



He also reminded everyone present that soon details would 


be made available to those interested in participating in the Annual 


Alumni Golf Tourney to be held at Fox Glen Golf Course.
4.0 Approval Items 
4.1 Request to Deliver an Ontario College Diploma – Educational Assistant  



Dr. Strasser introduced this proposal to the Board indicating 
that this two-year, four semester program complies with the Colleges 
Strategic Directions in responding to the needs expressed by our 
community partners and it also appears to be the best fit for 
students, who previously have been applying to the Child Youth 
Worker Program and after graduating have taken on roles with the 
various school boards in the positions of Educational Assistants.


Dr. Strasser then turned the discussion over to Ms. Di Simone 
and Ms. Church to further speak to the program’s viability and 
respond to any Board concerns or questions.



The EA and CYW programs, according to the acting 
Academic Vice-President, develop skills sets aimed at two very 
diverse client groups.  The Educational Assistant works directly in a
classroom setting supporting the teachers in a para-professional 
capacity, working with students with exceptionalities.  These students 
with special needs now, with the amendments to the Education Act, 
attend publicly funded schools and require teaching with a team 
approach, consisting of speech pathologists, social workers, child and 
youth workers and psychologists.  CYW skills lend themselves to 
working with clients particularly with behavioral issues.  Ms. Di 
Simone also noted that the number of students going into first year is 
forty, which is quite conservative and the need to hire more faculty 
will not be a factor until the third year of the program.


Ms. Di Simone also added with the September 2006 start 
date, the College will have adequate time to market the program 
and optimize its first year enrolment potential.



The Education Assistant could be considered a “generalist” 
and the current programs do provide the necessary skills to meet the 
demands of special needs students oftentimes requiring one-on-one 
assistance  This program addresses the strategic goal of being 
responsive to the community.


The entrance requirements of the program are the same as 
those of the CYW and ECE programs.  Both of those existing 
programs have a limited enrolment and having a third alternative 
open to students could possibly improve the accessibility of these 
programs.



A copy of the proposal with supporting documentation is 
attached to the Minutes as Item 4.1.




RESOLVED THAT the Board





approve the delivery of the





two year, Education Assistant




Program, scheduled to begin





September 2006.


4.2
A Motion to Confer the Diplomas and Certificates for the College 
Convocation Ceremonies 


The President announced to the Board that in the months of 
June and October, the College, depending on the number of 
graduates, plans multiple ceremonies where eligible graduates are 
awarded their diplomas and certificates. 


Further, he explained, this year there are six sessions, five in 
Windsor and one in Chatham at Thames Campus.  It is incumbent 
upon the Board to approve a motion to confer those diplomas and 
certificates, to the eligible students, as designated by the Registrar 
and as recommended by faculty.



It was therefore






RESOLVED THAT the Board of






Governors herby authorize the 






conferring of the appropriate





diploma or certificate to eligible students, 




as designated by the Registrar and 






recommended by faculty, to be presented 




at the First, Second, 
Third and Fourth 





Fifth and Sixth sessions of the Thirty-





Eighth Annual Convocation of St. Clair 





College of Applied Arts and 






Technology.
4.3 
Granting of an Honorary Diploma 



The President explained to the Board that the College grants 


honorary degrees in special circumstances and after receiving an 


official nomination form.  




In this instance, a nomination form was received from a 


faculty member, nominating a student in the Computer Systems 


Technology – Networking program who had completed more than 


two thirds of his program while being treated for cancer.  



Unfortunately the student succumbed to the disease and passed away.

  

The faculty member would like to nominate student, Jason Culos, an 


Honorary Diploma in his program at the June 10th convocation 


ceremonies.  Fellow students were inspired by Jason’s courage and 


determination to complete his studies, even while undergoing 



chemotherapy.





RESOLVED THAT an Honorary





Diploma be awarded, posthumously






to Jason Culos for completion of the 







Computer Systems Technology-Networking 






Program on June 10, 2005.
4.4 Student Centre Update





Ms. Walsh, SRC President addressed the Board with a Power 


Point presentation of the current status of the addition to the current 


student centre.  Ms. Walsh explained that with this addition to the 


centre a more open computer lab will be available to the students, 


furnished with ergonomic work stations and additional space where 


students will be able to work together on group projects.



The space will house an additional 312 computers.  The total 


cost of the expansion is $3.6M.  The present student lounge area 


will move toward the Ford Centre.




The President added that the proposed expansion, staying at 


the same level, is less costly than going with the initial upward 



expansion.  



In response to the Chair’s enquiry as to the funding of the 


expansion, Ms. Logan indicated that it is the intent to keep the 


term to fifteen years with a 5% interest rate.  The assets and the debt 

will come onto the College’s books but will flow through to the 


student funds in the same manner that the current student centre has 


been financed.




In response to a member’s question about how the 



maintenance costs are managed, Ms. Logan responded that the 


equipment costs are financed through the student centre operating 


budget.





A member’s concern about losing parking spaces with this 


addition to the Student Centre was allayed with Ms. Logan’s 



assurance that with the reconfiguration of existing parking lot ‘E’ 


there should be minimal impact on parking.  



Responding to another Board member’s question on whether 


the space in the new centre would be adequate, Ms. Logan indicated 


that the SRC President and Mr. France, SRC general manager, sit on 


the planning committee.  The labs were modeled after the student 


centre 
basement labs.  Additional space in the new building will offer 


more work space with a 50% increase in student space.




Although in support of the proposal going forward, additional 


financial information was requested by a member explaining how


the $3.6M amount was originally arrived at and that this information 

be brought back to the Board, for information/clarification on June 


14, 2005.  





RESOLVED THAT the Board defer





the authorization of Administration to




proceed with the plans as presented,




for the lateral addition to the existing




student centre, at the estimated 







cost of $3.6M until June 14, 2005 when




the background information can be provided





to the Board as requested, outlining what





made up the $3.6M figure. 




A copy of the Power Point presentation is attached as Item 


4.4.

5.0
Monitoring Items

5.1 
2005/2006 Budget 



Dr. Strasser explained the presentation format of the budget to 

the Board members.  He further announced that the current year 


ending is with a balanced budget.  The provincial grant expected is 


$4M.  Official announcement of the actual amount is not expected 


to be made until late July or early August.



        The President stated that If we do, in fact, receive the $4M as 


anticipated, $277,000.00 will go back to the Professional 



Development fund.  $1M will go back into the College 
reserves and 


a portion will be dedicated to quality improvements.  There will also 


be approximately 650,000.00 allocated for new initiatives.  There 


could be possibly $1M in excess monies in the budget, if predictions 


are accurate.  Further allocations will be done after the final 



provincial budget numbers are known for each college. At this time 


Ms. Logan was invited to proceed with her presentation.



According to Ms. Logan the budget being presented is based 


on receiving the $4M grant from the government.  These figures will 


hold true and may actually be a bit conservative. There were 



also items in the budget announcement referring to apprenticeship 


funding and rural grants, however, there was no indication of how 


these funds would be distributed.




Ms. Logan explained how the Business Plan was developed,



going back to the Board approved Strategic Directions, consisting of 


a five-year Academic Plan currently under the leadership of Acting 


Academic VP, Ms. Di Simone which also includes the Applied 


Research Plan, the Thames Development consisting of numerous 


program additions, such as the Pre Programs in Performing Arts, etc. 


and a College management of financial health including a debt 



reduction of $1M and student enrolment increases in the Continuing 


Education and Contract Training areas of 10%. These are all items 


that will also improve the College’s financial health as set out in its 


Strategic Directions.


 




The VP Finance continued her presentation by explaining the 


Provincial Funding criteria to the Board, for information.   Ms. Logan 

noted that the College’s funding is based on a three year average, slip 

year funding formula.  Funding units are earned by each college 


based on a percentage of the total system funding units.  This year is 


a slip year and is not included in our grant funding which is based on 


the previous three years’ enrolment as it compares to the system.  


The formula that has been in effect over a number of years actually 


challenges those colleges attempting to grow by funding them with 


monies based on previous years funding units where enrolment 


numbers were low.



Prior to this new funding announcement stated Ms. Logan, 


twenty-two of the twenty four colleges would have been in deficit 


positions entering into this next academic year.




The Provincial budget was to include a change to the current 


funding mechanism effective 2006-7.  The 2005-2006 year was 


designated a transition year.  The Government’s new plan,  



“Reaching Higher” was focused on Access, Quality and 



Accountability.  There would be a Higher Education Quality Council 


established, designed to take a leadership role in supporting quality



improvements in postsecondary education.  



Ms. Logan continued that of the Province’s $447M budget 


for Colleges and Universities, it has been estimated that $133M have 

been earmarked for the colleges  Out of that pot, an amount has 


been set aside for Northern and rural colleges, additional access for 


immigrants and other initiatives under the postsecondary umbrella.  


Our best estimate, according to Ms. Logan, in what this College may 


expect to receive is between $4M and $4.4M in funding.  The 


funding distribution to Universities and Colleges is approximately 


70% to universities and 30% to Colleges.  



To date, the College does not know what rules or guidelines 


might be attached to the Provincial grant.  



A copy of Ms. Logan’s presentation, St. Clair College 2005 – 

2006 Business Plan, is attached as Item 5.1.



The Chair noted that T913, the Mechanical Engineering 


Technology – Plastics program has been added to the Cost Recovery 


Program list for 2005 – 2006.  With that inclusion, it was then,





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





the 2005 – 2006 Business Plan (including




Student Fee Structure) as recommended





by Administration, as amended.



5.2 
College Site Plans for South, Thames and Wallaceburg Campuses


Dr. Strasser indicated that the information attached to the 
agenda was at the request of a Board member who felt it would be 
beneficial to know the total acreage of College property, available for 
future development.  That Board member thanked administration for 
providing this information.


This concluded the formal meeting.

Additional Items Addressed

· One Board member 
asked the President about the existing agreement between the Windsor Expos Baseball team and the College with respect to the baseball diamonds, to which Dr. Strasser responded that as of December 31, 2005, the existing agreement will end.

· Dr. Strasser announced that the sale of Rhodes Campus will become final at the end of June at the sale price of $2M.  This money must be used be used on non-operational expenditures.

· The Chair announced that at the June 14th meeting the Board activities will be scheduled for next year.  Two dates for the Fall Retreat have been suggested, October 14, 15th and October 21st 
and 22nd, 2005.  Board members are asked to contact the Board secretary with their preference.
· One member noted that Essex Golf Club has several meeting rooms and Dr. Strasser stated that they also hosted a successful Foundation Board retreat.
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